- 1 A significant portion of the information in this chapter comes from John Wilds and Ira Harkey's "official" biography, *Alton Ochsner: Surgeon of the South* (Louisiana State University Press, 1990); AMA award: p. 195.
- 2 FBI file, Edward William Alton Ochsner, Freedom of Information Act, FOIPA No. 329,965, September 18,1992; on file at Loyola University Archives in New Orleans, Louisiana, 70118.
- 3 Wilds and Harkey, *Alton Ochsner*, p. 151.
- 4 Ibid., p. 24.
- 5 Keith, Don Lee . "Ochsner: the Surgeon, the Man, the Institution," *Times-Picayune*, June 3, 1973, s. 2, p. 8.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Wilds and Harkey, Alton Ochsner, p. 38.
- 8 Ibid., p. 61-62.
- 9 Ibid., p. 45.
- **10** Ibid., p. 44.
- 11 DiEugenio, Destiny Betrayed, p. 216, photo.
- 12 Wilds and Harkey, p. 84.
- 13 Ibid., p. 87.
- 14 Ibid., p. 90.
- **15** Keith, "Ochsner," s. 2, p. 9.
- 16 Wilds and Harkey, p. 214.
- 17 Keith, "Ochsner," s. 2, p. 8.
- 18 Wilds and Harkey, p. 104.
- 19 Pope, John, "Crusading pioneer Surgeon Alton Ochsner is dead at 85," *Times-Picayune/ States-Item*, 9/25/81, s. 1, p. 1.
- 20 Ibid., s. 1, p. 4.
- **21** Keith, "Ochsner," s. 2, p. 8.
- 22 Wilds and Harkey, pp. 144-145.
- 23 Pope, "Crusading Pioneer Surgeon," s. 1, p. 4.
- 24 FBI file, Alton Ochsner, "Security Investigation Data for Sensitive Position," FBI ref. #77-60-528, October 30, 1959.
- 25 Arthur Carpenter, "Social Origins of Anticommunism: The Information Council of the Americas," *Louisiana History*, Spring 1989, p. 127.
- 26 Bulletin of the Tulane Medical School, Spring 1967.
- 27 DiEugenio, Destiny Betrayed, p. 216.
- 28 Wilds and Harkey, p. 215.
- **29** Wilds and Harkey, p. 158.
- **30** Ibid., p. 198-199.
- 31 Ibid., p. 199.
- 32 U.S. Congress,"Project MKULTRA, The CIA's Program of Research in Behavioral Modification," Joint Hearing before the Select Committee on Intelligence and the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Committee of Human Resources, U.S. Senate, August 3, 1977 (Washington, 1977), especially letter from Stansfield Turner to Intelligence Committee Chairman Senator Daniel Inouye, Appendix B.
- 33 FBI file, Alton Ochsner, "Security Investigation Data for Sensitive Position," October 30, 1959.

- 34 FBI file, Alton Ochsner, Office Memorandum from Special Agent in Charge of FBI office in New Orleans to J. Edgar Hoover, Director of the FBI, Re: Alton Ochsner, June 5, 1948. Cites March 25, 1946 article in *New Orleans Item*, saying, "Dr. Ochsner had received a War Department citation for his patriotic service in connection with medical research."
- 35 Carpenter, p. 126.
- 36 Ibid., p. 125.
- 37 Ibid., p. 119.
- 38 FBI file, Alton Ochsner, "Security Investigation Data for Sensitive Position," October 30, 1959.
- 39 Carpenter, p. 132.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid., p. 129.
- 42 Ibid., p. 128-129.
- **43** "Dr. Ochsner Outlines anti-Red Tape Activity," *New Orleans States Item*, April 16, 1963, p. 33; clipping found in FBI file on Alton Ochsner.
- 44 Summers, Anthony and Robbyn, "The Ghosts of November," Vanity Fair, December 1994, p. 110.
- 45 Carpenter, p. 125; letter from Alton Ochsner to R.H. Crosby, July 22, 1964, Historic New Orleans Collection. The Crosby family donated \$300,000 to Ochsner Medical Foundation: Wilds and Harkey, p. 157.
- 46 Wilds and Harkey, p. 189.
- 47 Ibid., p. 202.
- 48 National Airlines was sold to Pan American Airways, which went broke after deregulation.
- 49 Wilds and Harkey, p. 203.
- 50 Ibid., p. 199-200. Did Ochsner walk Nixon across the street to INCA?
- 51 Shorter, Health Century, p. 205.
- 52 These are well-known and widely-published facts, abundantly documented in NIH publications, such as *The Viral Cancer Program Progress Reports*, (National Institutes of Health, 1971-77); source: Richard Hatch, "Cancer Warfare," *Covert Action* pp. 14-17.
- 53 Wilds and Harkey, p. 231.
- 54 Ibid., p. 235.
- 55 Interview with Anne Benoit, former law clerk to Judge Jim Garrison, conducted by Jim DiEugenio, 1993. Benoit reviewed JFK-related literature for Garrison during the nine years he sat on the bench, and discussed both the assassination and his investigation with him frequently.
- 56 Carpenter, p. 136.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Ibid., p. 133.
- 59 Ibid., p. 138.
- **60** Ibid., p. 137.
- 61 Ibid.
- **62** I heard this "photo story" several times in both the 1960s and 1990s. I have not seen the photo which Ochsner showed around, but, while we were working on the *Frontline* piece, Gus Russo told me that he had. Therefore, I assume that the photo does or did exist, but I have always assumed that it was a fake. None of these "dirty tricks" should in any way be considered a true reflection of Mark Lane's character.
- **63** Comments personally heard by the author in New Orleans from the 1960s to the 1990s.

Chapter 8: Dr. O